
Policy Scrutiny Committee 12 January 2021 

 
Present: Councillor Bill Bilton (in the Chair),  

Councillor Thomas Dyer, Councillor Alan Briggs, 
Councillor Gary Hewson, Councillor Jane Loffhagen, 
Councillor Ralph Toofany and Councillor Pat Vaughan 
 

Apologies for Absence: Councillor Laura McWilliams and Councillor Hilton Spratt 
 

 
99.  Confirmation of Minutes - 24 November 2020 and 8 December 2020  

 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meetings held on 24 November 2020 and 8 
December 2020 be confirmed. 
 

100.  Declarations of Interest  
 

No declarations of interest were received. 
 

101.  Housing Strategy 2020-25 - Response to the Consultation Draft  
 

Kate Bell, Housing Strategy Officer: 
 

a. presented a report which advised the Policy Scrutiny Committee of the 
results of the external consultation on the draft Housing Strategy 2020-25. 

 
b. reported that the consultation for the draft Housing Strategy was launched 

on 26 October 2020, inviting comments by 11 December 2020. 
 

c. reported that feedback had been very positive regarding the detailed 
evidence base within the draft Housing Strategy and the range of actions 
proposed to meet Lincoln’s housing need over the next five years. 
 

d. highlighted that specific areas commented on as part of responses 
received had focussed on the following: 
 

 the provision of student accommodation; 

 city centre living and mixed use residential areas; 

 community land trusts; 

 private rental accommodation. 
 

e. invited members’ comments and questions. 
 
Comment: A concern raised at the Lincoln Tenants’ Panel meeting was the effect 
allocating housing to the homeless and rough sleeping was having to those on 
waiting lists for housing in the city. 
 
Response: The Council had a duty of care to any person who presented 
themselves as homeless. 
 
Question: When working with Housing Associations, did the City Council take 
advantage of nominations rights and was there any feedback in that respect? 
 



Response: The Council did actively encourage use of nominations rights and 
would be taking advantage of this. Affordable and social housing were scarce 
resources so it was important to make the best use of them in the city. 
 
Question: Were developers being encouraged to provide opportunities for 
apprenticeships as part of procurement agreements with the Council? 
 
Response: On Council-owned land and developments managed by the City 
Council it was much easier to provide such opportunities. One of the obstacles 
was the longevity required as part of an apprenticeship scheme, which the nature 
of work associated with developments could not always facilitate.  
 
Question: There appeared to be a shortage of three and four bedroomed 
properties in the city in terms of affordable and social housing stock. How many 
more of these properties were expected to be delivered in the city over the next 
five years? 
 
Response: The specific number of two, three and four bedroomed properties 
scheduled for delivery in the city was set out in the Strategy, supported by 
specific demand for each size of property.  
 
Question: What information was being collected via Hometrack and how would 
this information be used? 
 
Response: Hometrack would provide the Council with details on private sector 
rents in specific areas and track respective movements. This would provide 
evidence to substantiate rent increases and decreases and provided an important 
evidence base for the Council to work with. 
 
Question: Did any consideration go into a person’s circumstances and the 
physical location of their support network, for example, when offered housing? 
This related to an example whereby a resident was offered housing in the north of 
the city when their support network was located in the south of the city. 
 
Response: This was a very difficult issue to balance and the Council was always 
bound by what accommodation was available at the time. With families, use of 
temporary accommodation was not appropriate unless it was an emergency, 
which also presented some challenges. There had been an increase in people 
presenting themselves as homeless given the unprecedented nature of the 
current circumstances and specific ‘next steps’ accommodation was being 
developed to accommodate these individuals. These were purpose built, one-
bedroomed, facilities. People in need of housing would always be matched to the 
most appropriate use but, given the restrictions in respect of stock in the city, this 
was challenging. 
 
Comment: Affordable housing rents were dictated by private sector rents as 
opposed to social housing, however, it was due to rent increases in the private 
sector that led people to present themselves as homeless in some cases. 
 
Response: It was acknowledged that affordable rents were linked to the private 
rental sector, whereas social rents were prescribed. Other than the amount of 
rent paid, the conditions of a tenancy agreement would be exactly the same for a 
tenant in an affordable rented property or socially rented property. 
 



Comment: The Allocations Policy should include a condition that a person could 
demonstrate an association with the city within a two year period to qualify for a 
council house. The Tenants’ Panel was concerned that people who, for example, 
‘sofa-surfed’ in the city and had been residents of the city all their lives were on 
waiting lists for long periods of time, whereas people outside of the city could 
present themselves as homeless and be offered accommodation. The city had 
significant resources available to support homeless people, rough sleepers and 
some of the conditions associated with people who found themselves in these 
situations, which made Lincoln attractive to them.  
 
Response: The Council had duties under legislation to respond to people who 
presented themselves as homeless. However, accommodation offered to these 
people was temporary and not on the basis of a full-time tenancy, which would 
lessen the impact on those people included on the Council’s wait list for housing. 
Allocations would always be made on the most appropriate type of 
accommodation for a person’s circumstances.  
 
Question: There had been instances whereby vacant flats had been used to 
accommodate homeless people, which were located in or around buildings where 
the elderly or vulnerable lived. Unfortunately cases of anti-social behaviour had 
been reported as a result of the allocation. Could more consideration be given to 
those properties used to accommodate the homeless in this respect and where 
they were located, taking into consideration the nature of people already living 
there, even given the short-term nature of the tenancy? 
 
Response: 15 next step properties would be funded to provide this short-term 
provision which focussed on helping people understand how to live 
independently.  The example referred to above must have been an older 
allocation on the system, which was not part of this new scheme. It was 
acknowledged that further consideration should be given to existing tenants and 
residents to avoid problems such as those put forward in the example. 
 
Comment: The provision of purpose built student accommodation was supported, 
which would have a knock on effect on the private rented sector in some areas 
and free up properties that had been houses in multiple occupation for some 
time. It was hoped that this would assist in rents being reduced in Lincoln. 
 
Response: Projections from the University of Lincoln were that it did not 
anticipate any further growth apart from the Medical School, with purpose built 
accommodation for students generating some movement in terms of those 
students in the second and third years of University as opposed to the first year 
who traditionally lived in student accommodation. There was a perception that a 
lot of student accommodation in the city, particularly newly built units, were empty 
and that there was not enough demand to fill them. It was reported that this 
accommodation had specifically been designed for students in their second and 
third years so would start to be used during the next academic year. 
 
 

102.  Proposals for the Review of Existing Public Space Protection Order within the 
City Centre  

 
Francesca Bell, Public Protection, Anti-Social Behaviour and Licensing Service 
Manager: 
 



a. briefed the Policy Scrutiny Committee on the process and consideration 
given to date to review an existing Public Space Protection Order in the 
city centre area of Lincoln. 
 

b. provided the background relating to the existing Public Space Protection 
Order, including the area it covered and the reason for its existence in 
those areas. 
 

c. reported the outcome of the consultation that had be undertaken for 28 
days, commencing on 2 November 2020, further to which five responses 
had been received with four coming from partners and one being received 
from a member of the public. 
 

d. reported that all five response had called for the existing Public Space 
Protection Order to remain in place. 
 

e. reported that all four partner responses called for the extension of the 
geographical area of the Public Space Protection Order to cover St 
Rumbolds Street. 
 

f. reported that, in addition to consultation responses, the Citizens Panel had 
also returned comments relating specifically to drug users and drunks in 
the city centre and St Rumbolds Street area. 45 separate comments about 
drug and alcohol misuse in the city centre had been received. 
 

g. reported evidence for the current geographical area to remain in place for 
the Public Space Protection Order, including the number of surrenders, 
breaches, fixed penalty notices and prosecutions. 
 

h. reported evidence for the extension of the Public Space Protection Order 
to include St Rumbolds Street, referred to as Zone 3 in Appendix C 
attached to the report. 
 

i. Invited members’ comments and questions. 
 
Question: How many fixed penalty notices had been issued? 
 
Response: A full overview of each year from 2015 was included in the report but 
for 2020 there had been four surrenders, one breach for alcohol, two breaches for 
other substances, two fixed penalty notices and two prosecutions. 
 
Question: Was St Peter’s Passage still gated? 
 
Response: St Peter’s Passage was still currently gated with no public access. 
 
Comment: The figures regarding enforcement of the Public Space Protection 
Order were surprising as it was expected that they would be much higher.  
 
Question: If the Council knew it was the same individuals causing problems and 
could identify the organisations that were actively supporting them, could the 
Council request that those organisations took some responsibility? Did the 
Council actively work with these organisations to prevent problems reoccurring in 
the city centre? Enforcement should be much stricter as drinking and other 
substance misuse in the streets, particularly in the city centre, provided a 
negative reflection on the reputation of the city. 



 
Response: The Council did actively engage with other organisations who 
supported some of these individuals, who in turn had improved the way in which 
they engaged with the authority and was a positive development in comparison to 
previous years. It was emphasised that there were often limitations as to what 
responsibility they had over an individual and that cases were often extremely 
complex. Enforcement did need to be strong as otherwise it provided the wrong 
message in respect of the Order being in place but this was reliant on resources, 
specifically the Police. It was accepted that, in balancing out all policing matters in 
the city, enforcement of the Public Space Protection Order was not always 
considered as a priority. A much better understanding of the issues faced in the 
city centre, particularly in respect of the Order itself, had been demonstrated 
since the city centre policing team had been located at City Hall. It was also 
reported that a lot of issues were dealt with informally, such as the removal of 
alcohol for example which may not always be logged. The statistics did not, 
therefore, reflect the subtle enforcement that actively took place in the city centre. 
 
Comment: The proposal to extend the geographic boundary of the Order to 
Rumbolds Street should be supported and the city centre policing team should be 
commended for the excellent work they undertook which had made a noticeable 
difference to the city. 
 
Question: Was the reduction in the number of surrenders, breaches, fixed penalty 
notices and prosecutions a result of appropriate enforcement and deterrents or 
the problem being moved to other parts of the city? Would extending the 
boundary of the Public Space Protection Order therefore move the problem 
elsewhere, leading to further proposals to extend it in future years? 
 
Response: The issue had generally improved in Lincoln, particularly since 2014 
when the consumption of legal highs and super strong alcoholic beverages were 
a significant issue in the city centre. The reason St Rumbolds Street had become 
problematic was that there were lots of support and resources available in that 
area for a lot of the client groups whose behaviour predominantly breached the 
Public Space Protection Order, so the area naturally attracted those people. It 
was hoped that extending the boundary would not simply push these problems to 
another part of the city but it was acknowledged that this was a risk. It was also 
noted that the larger the geographical area that required enforcement, the more 
diluted resources became to enforce it. 
 
Question: Would the Council ever consider reducing the geographical area of the 
Public Space Protection Order? 
 
Response: It was hoped that this would be a possibility in future with one area 
considered for removal being South Park. However, the Police were keen that 
this be maintained as part of the Public Space Protection Order to assist with 
enforcement on match days at the football stadium in relation to street drinking in 
particular. Any proposal to reduce the area would be undertaken in consultation 
with key partners, such as the Police. 
 
Question: Issues of substance misuse and anti-social behaviour had been 
reported at Cannon Street and Stamp End. Could these areas be considered for 
inclusion as part of the Public Space Protection Order? 
 
Response: The Order was reviewed every three years and there was currently no 
data available in relation to Cannon Street or Stamp End to substantiate inclusion 



in the Order. Further consultation would take place where evidence for further 
areas such as these could be taken into account.  
 

103.  Policy Scrutiny Work Programme 2020 -21 and Executive Work Programme 
Update  

 
The Democratic Services and Elections Manager: 
  

a. presented the Policy Scrutiny Work Programme 2020-21 and Executive 
Work Programme update. 
 

b. reported that an item on a review of public conveniences, scheduled for 
consideration by the Executive in March 2021, had been added to the work 
programme for the next meeting of the Policy Scrutiny Committee. 

 
c. invited members questions and comments. 

  
Members made no further comments or suggestions regarding the Policy 
Scrutiny work programme. 
   
RESOLVED that: 
  

(1)  The work Policy Scrutiny work programme be noted. 
 

(2)  The Executive work programme be noted. 
 

104.  Health Scrutiny Update  
 

The Chair of the Policy Scrutiny Committee reported that the Health Scrutiny 
Committee for Lincolnshire had not met since before Christmas, with its next 
meeting scheduled to be held on 20 January 2021. 
 
He reported that things were moving rapidly in response to Covid-19, with testing 
kits now available in the city and testing stations having been set up over 
Christmas and the New Year. These were still in place at Lincoln City Football 
Club and would be located at the Community Centre on Croft Street for a period 
of two weeks.  
 
It was noted that the vaccination programme was being led nationally and that no 
local information regarding rollout was available at this stage. It was confirmed, 
however, that all residents in the city were located within ten miles of a proposed 
vaccination site. 
 
RESOLVED that the update be noted. 
 


